



Journal of European Integration

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/geui20

Avoiding an emotions-action gap? The EU and genocide designations

Karen E. Smith

To cite this article: Karen E. Smith (27 May 2024): Avoiding an emotions-action gap? The EU and genocide designations, Journal of European Integration, DOI: 10.1080/07036337.2024.2358871

To link to this article: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07036337.2024.2358871</u>

© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group.



6

Published online: 27 May 2024.

-	_
ſ	
L	Ø,
_	

Submit your article to this journal 🖸



View related articles



View Crossmark data 🗹

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Routledae

Taylor & Francis Group

Avoiding an emotions-action gap? The EU and genocide designations

Karen E. Smith

International Relations Department, London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK

ABSTRACT

Genocide is one of the most heinous crimes perpetrated against humans. Violation of the norm against genocide should thus spark a robust response. Yet naming genocide is a highly contentious act, and the European Union and most of its member states have been cautious about using the term to describe atrocities. This article explores how the emotional resonance of the term 'genocide' inhibits its use by the EU, which in turn has implications for the EU's response to purported genocidal violence. By not using the term, the EU avoids creating an emotions-action gap, as its actions are better aligned with the emotions it expresses through its rhetoric. But in so doing, the EU may also underestimate the potential for genocide and fail to take action to prevent it. In this way, emotions play a constraining role in the EU's response to purported violations of the norm against genocide.

KEYWORDS

European Union foreign policy; genocide; mass atrocities: emotional resonance

Introduction

In early April 2022, after Russian troops withdrew from northern Ukraine, mass graves consisting of dozens of civilians killed by the Russians were discovered in Bucha and other towns. Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy called the discovery 'evidence of a genocide' (Sky News 2022). US President Biden also referred to a 'genocide' in Ukraine as did the Polish and Spanish prime ministers (Henley 2022; Liptak 2022). Since then, parliaments and ministers in some other European Union member states, and the European Parliament, have referred to genocide in Ukraine (see Table 1). Ukrainian government officials have pressed European Union (EU) member states to use the term genocide to describe massacres by Russian troops (President of Ukraine 2023). But French President Macron pointedly refused to use the term: 'I am very careful with some terms ... I am not sure the escalation of words is helping the cause' (Foy, Hall, and Astrasheuskaya 2022). This earned a rebuke from the Ukrainian Foreign Ministry (Hudson et al. 2022). High-ranking EU officials such as European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen and Josep Borrell, the High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, have also not used the term. Borrell's statement following the discovery of the Bucha killings

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

CONTACT Karen E. Smith 🖾 k.e.smith@lse.ac.uk 🖃 Department of International Relations, London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK

This article has been corrected with minor changes. These changes do not impact the academic content of the article. © 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group.

		Rohingya 2017–		
	Yazidis 2015–17	18	Uyghurs 2018-	Ukrainians 2022
Member states – ministers	Italian foreign minister Gentiloni 26/02/15; German Foreign Minister Baerbock (post hoc) 16/01/23	French President Macron 20/ 09/17		Polish Prime Minister Morawiecki 03/04/22; Polish President Duda 06/04/22; Spanish Prime Minister Sanchez 04/04/22:
	100, 10, 01, 25			Irish Prime Minister Martin 08/04/22;
				Estonian Foreign Minister 02/04/22;
				Latvian President 16/04/22
Member states –	UK 20/04/16	Netherlands 05/ 07/19	Netherlands 25/ 02/21	Poland 23/03/22
parliaments	France Senate 06/12/16 and National Assembly 08/12/16		Lithuania 20/05/ 21	Estonia 21/04/22
	Belgium (post-hoc) 17/07/ 21		Czech Senate 10/ 06/21	Lativa 21/04/22
	Netherlands (post-hoc) 06/ 07/21		Belgium 15/06/ 21	Lithuania 10/05/22
	Portugal (post-hoc) 29/11/ 19		France National Assembly 20/ 01/22	Czech Senate 11/05/22
	Luxembourg (post-hoc) 09/11/22			Irish Senate 01/06/22
	Germany Bundestag (post hoc) 19/01/23			
European Parliament	04/02/16	2018 and 2019	09/06/22	19/05/22

Table 1. EU and EU member states'	use of the term	'genocide' in reference	to ongoing or recent
atrocity situations.			

Sources: Asiran (2019); Assemblée Nationale (2016); Baerbock (2023); BAS News (2022); Belgian Chamber of Representatives (2021); Dahm (2023); de Mareschal (2016); Dutch News (2021); European Parliament (2016, 2018, 2019, 2022a, 2022b); Gerin (2021); Hansard (2016); Just Security (2023); LETA/TBT staff (2022); Ministero degli Affari Esteri e della Cooperazione Internazionale (2015); Rédaction Europe1.FR (2017); Reuters (2021); RFI (2022); Rudaw (2021); Sytas (2021); Yazda (2019).

strongly condemns 'massacres', 'atrocities' and 'war crimes', but does not include the word genocide (Council of the EU 2022). The Council of the EU and the European Council have repeatedly referred to 'war crimes' being conducted by Russia in Ukraine, but not to genocide (see for example European Council 2022a). EU declarations on other situations where mass atrocities are occurring have also rarely used the term genocide.

This article explores the role that emotions play in EU decisions about referring to 'genocide' with respect to ongoing or recent mass violence. It first clarifies the content and scope of the norm against genocide. The second section unpacks the emotional resonance of the term 'genocide' and explores the role that emotions can play in genocide designations. 'genocide' is a term with such strong emotional resonance that the United Nations Office of Genocide Prevention (no date: 1) warns against using it unless a competent international or national court has already determined that an individual has committed genocide. Section three explores the extent to which this view influences European decisions on designating genocide. The fourth section considers why the term has been used by a few parliaments and politicians in the EU. The third and fourth sections are based on the publicly available justifications for using or not using the term by politicians and parliamentarians, with additional information on the

decision-making processes gathered through interviews or email exchanges with a Member of the European Parliament (MEP), an assistant to an MEP, a national parliamentarian and an EU official. The fifth and final section considers the implications of the EU's eschewal of the term 'genocide'. The EU avoids creating an emotions-action gap (K. E. Smith 2021), as its actions can be better aligned with the emotions it expresses through its rhetoric. However, in so doing, the EU may underestimate the potential for genocide and fail to take action to prevent it. In this way, emotions play a constraining role in the EU's response to purported violations of the norm against genocide.

The norm against genocide

The norm against genocide comprises both a legal and a social norm. The legal norm against genocide is set out in the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide. The Convention was the first human rights convention agreed by the United Nations (UN), on 9 December 1948, and its adoption reflected the horror of the Holocaust. As defined by the Convention, genocide is the 'intent to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnic, racial or religious group as such', through killing members of the group, causing serious harm to them, inflicting conditions calculated to bring about the group's destruction, preventing births within the group, and transferring children to another group (article II). The Genocide Convention calls on states to punish individuals that commit genocide (article IV), and to prevent genocide (article I). Although the Convention does not explicitly do so, the International Court of Justice (ICJ) has interpreted it as containing the obligation not to commit genocide (International Court of Justice 2006). The ICJ has also ruled that the norm against genocide meets the criteria for jus cogens, meaning it is binding for the vast majority of states (even non-signatories of the Genocide Convention) and no derogation from it can be permitted (International Court of Justice 2006; Wouters and Verhoeven 2005).

European governments varied in their attitudes towards the Genocide Convention, with some (such as the Scandinavian states and West Germany) ratifying or acceding to it within just a few years of its adoption by the General Assembly, while others, including the Netherlands, UK, Ireland and Luxembourg, did so only much later (K. E. Smith 2010, Chapter 2). Malta was the last EU member state to accede to the Convention, in 2014. Reasons for the delays varied from concerns about provisions on the extradition of genocide suspects (in the UK), the exclusion of 'political groups' from the definition of genocide (in the Netherlands), and the focus on attributing responsibility for genocide to individuals rather than states (of concern in several countries), to a lack of domestic support for accession (in Ireland and Luxembourg) (K. E. Smith 2010, Chapter 2). The ambivalence about the Convention does not neatly map onto later attitudes towards using the term genocide with reference to mass atrocity situations but does illustrate that regard for the legal norm was initially thin in some European states. The EU and its member states have, however, professed support for later developments such as the Responsibility to Protect doctrine and the creation of the International Criminal Court.

The Convention's provisions on punishing perpetrators of genocide were bolstered after the Cold War with the agreements to set up international criminal tribunals for Rwanda and for the former Yugoslavia and the International Criminal Court (ICC), which can try individuals for violations of international crimes including genocide. In 2005, the UN General Assembly also agreed that states have the 'Responsibility to Protect' their populations from genocide and other atrocities, and that the UN can take action if they fail to do so (United Nations General Assembly 2005: paragraphs 138–9). What is required to implement the Convention's obligation to 'prevent' genocide, or to protect populations subjected to it, however, remains vague.

There is also a social norm against genocide, which builds on the Genocide Convention but also goes beyond it (see K. E. Smith 2010, Chapter 1). The way that the word genocide is often used by civil society activists, journalists, or politicians is more loosely defined than it is in the Genocide Convention, and usually refers to deliberate attacks on civilians and large-scale killing (see US Genocide Prevention Task Force 2008: xxi-xxii). It does not focus on individual intent to commit genocide, but on the actions of states and armed groups. Further, genocide is seen to require a response going beyond the legal norm of the Genocide Convention: it raises 'a legal, political and moral obligation, an irrevocable imperative that cannot be pushed aside but must be acted on' (Hansen 2006, 140). What such action entails can vary; for a time in the post-Cold War era it meant some sort of military intervention to stop genocide, though this has become much less palatable to publics and governments. Public pressure to 'do something' in response to genocide can be uncomfortable for governments, contributing to a reluctance to use the term genocide at all to avoid raising expectations that robust action will be taken (the paradigmatic case being the US hesitation to use the term with respect to Rwanda in 1994; see Power 2002: Chapter 10).

Drawing on scholarly works on the factors that can cause or trigger genocidal violence (see for example Harff 2003; Valentino 2000), a number of genocide prevention 'toolkits' have been developed which suggest concrete measures that can be taken to try to forestall or stop ongoing genocides, most of which do not involve the use of force (see European Union External Action 2018; Task Force on the EU Prevention of Mass Atrocities 2013; UN Office of Genocide Prevention and the Responsibility to Protect 2014; US Genocide Prevention Task Force 2008). A range of diplomatic, legal, economic and military measures could be used, such as diplomatic interventions by eminent persons or deployment of field missions to reduce the space in which perpetrators can operate. Some scholars have argued that genocide prevention is difficult if not impossible, as genocide could be seen to be a 'normal' feature of modernity (Cushman 2003). But others have pointed to the potential of prevention and cited cases in which early warning and prevention measures had a positive impact, as in preventive deployment of peacekeepers in North Macedonia in 1993 or pressure to halt hate speech in Côte d'Ivoire in 2004 (Akhavan 2011).

Naming a genocide may also reduce ongoing genocidal violence. Matthew Krain finds that naming genocide by NGOs, media in the Global North and the UNHCR has a significant effect of reducing the severity of ongoing genocides because:

transnational advocacy networks can bring atrocities to light, frame perpetrators as pariahs and hurt their international reputations, activate powerful bystanders who can and sometimes do impose costs on perpetrators, and ultimately help lead to changes in the murderous policy. (Krain 2012, 585–6)

Other scholars, however, have argued that debates about naming genocide (is it a genocide?) distract from considerations of preventive policies that could actually

be effective (Ferguson 2021; Gallagher 2021; Scheffer 2012). However, it is difficult to see how genocide can be prevented if it is not acknowledged that there is a potential for genocide, by looking for the specific warning signs and tailoring a response accordingly. One international lawyer also noted, 'A determination that genocide or crimes against humanity are being or have been committed is a necessary first step in activating obligations, such as the obligation to prevent' (Kamminga 2018, 84).

Furthermore, as Todd Hall and Jonathan Mercer have both argued, one way to identify the existence of an international norm is to assess the strength of the emotions that are expressed when the norm is violated. Crossing a 'red line' should provoke angry reactions, if the norm is valued (Hall 2015, 48–52; Mercer 2006, 298–9). Silence where there are signs that a genocide is or could be occurring thus undermines the norm against genocide. For Adrian Gallagher (2013, 166), violation of the norm against genocide, and failure to react to that violation, disturbs the international order based on international law. The perpetration or risk of genocide should prompt a reaction, which would entail using the term genocide to call out that violation or risk of violation. The next section considers the role that emotions play in decision-making regarding purported genocide.

The emotional resonance of 'genocide' and genocide designations

Gürkan and Terzi's framework of analysis for understanding the role of emotions in EU responses to violations of international norms suggests that shared emotions may enable EU action. Their framework also posits that a lack of shared emotions or consistency between EU actors (some share the emotion, others do not) may constrain it (Gürkan and Terzi 2024). Similarly, Philippe Beauregard argues that emotional resonance 'drives people to act together on their shared ideas' and so can facilitate international cooperation, whereas 'a lack of common resonance hinders cooperation' (Beauregard 2022, 29). In the case of genocide designations, this article argues that the emotional resonance of the term 'genocide' can actually constrain EU action. This is not a case of the absence of emotions, because emotions do play a role in the eschewal of the term genocide. To understand how the EU responds to purported cases of genocide, we need to understand the emotional resonance of the term genocide. There is also some inconsistency within the EU, as the European Parliament (EP) and some member state ministers may use the term, but their willingness to do so is not enough to persuade the rest of the EU.

Emotions clearly matter in decision-making in the case of genocide – more so than in cases of other mass atrocities. According to Raphael Lemkin, who invented the term, genocide is the 'crime of crimes', the 'most heinous of all crimes' (Lemkin 1948, 70–1; Schabas 2009). However, it is just one of four crimes included in the Responsibility to Protect doctrine, alongside crimes against humanity, war crimes and ethnic cleansing (United Nations General Assembly 2005: paragraphs 138–9). International criminal tribunals have held that there is no 'hierarchy of crimes' and that crimes against humanity, genocide and war crimes are all serious violations of humanitarian law (Buchwald and Keith 2019, 16–17; Schabas 2009, 653–4).

Although all those crimes are heinous, however, 'genocide monopolises peoples' moral imaginations' (Moses 2022). Accusations of crimes against humanity, war crimes and ethnic cleansing do not carry the same moral or emotional weight: they 'do not carry

6 🔶 K. E. SMITH

the same dread resonance', as international lawyer Philippe Sands (2020) has noted. Genocide is seen as uniquely 'evil, if any human act is or can be' (Lang 2005, 5). Genocide is 'double murder': killing of individuals and killing of a group, with an individual's identity with the group often determined by the perpetrator, as the Nazis did when classifying individuals as Jews (Lang 2005, 10–11). Henry Shue has argued:

The commission of genocidal massacre seems more heinous than the commission of the same number of random killings because, perhaps, of the diabolically evil character of systematic, calculated murders combined with a conviction of one's own superiority to other human beings so strong as to permit one to adopt a conscious policy of exterminating them. (Shue 2004, 18)

Naming genocide is an act imbued with emotion because the term 'genocide' is itself an emotion-laden term. It is a term with 'international emotional resonance', as defined by Beauregard (2022, 28), which means that 'actors from different states independently and synchronously feel similar emotions in reaction to the same situation because it reactivates shared emotional beliefs'. 'Genocide' has resonance because it invokes the 'emotional images meanings, and feelings that stem from the prior emotional experiences' (Akhrif and Koschut 2024, 105) that led to the norm against genocide, namely the horror of the Holocaust. While European governments were not uniformly and strongly supportive of the Genocide Convention, the legacy of the Holocaust in Europe has still produced feeling rules of grief and guilt, joining Europeans in an emotional community (Koschut 2024; Subotić and Zarakol 2020) The powerful emotions stirred by the legacy of the Holocaust in turn provoke anger and perhaps shame in those accused of genocide (as seen, for example, in Israel's anger at being accused of genocide during its 2023–24 war against Hamas). Use of the term can also induce guilt about the failures to stop the extermination of people, as in Rwanda in 1994, despite pledges of 'never again' (Ringrose 2020, 137; see also Brudholm and Lang 2018). The depth of these feelings (horror, grief, guilt, shame and so on) may vary across governments, but awareness that 'genocide' is an emotional term is widespread. The UN Office for the Prevention of Genocide (no date: 1) even warns UN officials to adhere to 'correct usage' of the term because of 'the emotive nature of the term and political sensitivity surrounding its use'.

The emotional resonance of the term genocide plays out in several ways that illustrate the role that emotions play in genocide designations. Because genocide is exceptionally heinous, naming it raises expectations that strong action will be taken to prevent or stop it, such as imposing economic sanctions or even intervening militarily, which governments may resist. French President Macron's care to avoid an 'escalation' by using the term with respect to Ukraine is arguably an example of this. Calling out genocide can strain relationships, not only with those actors accused of genocide but with others who may object to using the term, and the tension could affect national economic and strategic interests. Governments may fear sparking counter-accusations that their state committed genocide in the past, for example as a colonial power.

There are also concerns that the term is 'misused' or politicised (Ringrose 2020). Note that the same concerns do not seem to arise in the cases of other mass atrocities. During the Cold War, the Soviet Union and the US regularly traded genocide accusations (Weiss-Wendt 2017). To justify its invasion in 2022, Russia alleged Ukraine was committing genocide, though Ukraine has contested this in a case before the International Court of

Justice (2023). Russia claimed that Georgia had committed genocide in South Ossetia in 2008, which justified its intervention, and in February 2024, authorities in the Transnistria region of Moldova 'appealed to Moscow to "stop the genocide"' (Levy 2009; Minder 2024). There have also been concerted efforts by some victim groups and states – often in Central and Eastern Europe – to label past atrocities as genocide, which can be seen at least in part as identity-building and legitimacy-building (see for example: Finkel 2010; Koinova 2019). Again, note that it is the term genocide that is attributed with power in these cases, not other terms for atrocities.

These concerns about the overly emotional, political nature of genocide designations have led to an insistence on a legal, 'rational' approach to using the term. For many governments (including in Europe), international lawyers and other actors such as the United Nations, only a 'competent international or national court of law' can rule that an individual perpetrated genocide (United Nations Office on the Prevention of Genocide and Responsibility to Protect, n.d.: 2; Schabas 2022; Scheffer 2012). This means that genocide is only determined after it has taken place. In this view, any other use of the term to describe atrocities is incorrect – or worse. For William Schabas, genocide has been 'weaponized by politicians as a way of demonizing their adversaries', who use the term 'in a demagogic and provocative manner' (Schabas 2022, 856, 854). Note again that there is no similar insistence on a legal, rational approach to using other terms describing mass atrocities.

In sum, using the term genocide is an inherently emotional act – even just to raise alarms about the risks or potential for genocide to be perpetrated. Precisely because the term has a shared emotional resonance, decisions to use it are inhibited in favour of the 'correct' usage, which is only after a competent international or national court has determined that it has taken place.

But not naming genocide can also strain relationships, and lead to accusations of indifference to suffering or denying a crime is occurring. 'We are now aware of the significant impacts of genocide denial in the form of transgenerational cultural trauma for descendants of genocide survivors ... The recognition of crimes perpetrated against a group of people has far-reaching impacts in easing the trauma of victims and, more importantly, in reducing the likelihood of revenge' (Ringrose 2020, 127; see also Mulaj 2021). As Buchwald and Keith (2019, 23–6) point out, reasons to make a genocide designation include: demonstrating empathy and respect for victims, by bearing witness to their ordeal; avoiding a silence that could be interpreted as denial; establishing a historical record against efforts to belittle or justify the crime; laying the groundwork for holding individuals to account for crimes; mobilising domestic and international efforts to try to stop and prevent atrocities; and deterring individuals from joining or supporting perpetrators. In other words, emotions play a role also in prompting genocide designations, particularly in terms of demonstrating empathy for victims.

Explaining the EU's reticence to name genocide

Avoidance of the term fits with past European practice. During the Cold War, there was almost no use of the term to describe mass atrocity situations by a European government (K. E. Smith 2010). After initial reluctance, European governments did use the term vis-à-vis Rwanda in 1994, and a Council of the EU declaration on 16 May 1994 urged an end to

the genocide taking place in the country (Council of the European Union 1994). Germany was one of very few governments to use the term to describe mass violence during the Bosnian war, and ministers in the UK and Germany used it occasionally during the Kosovo war in 1999. But the US labelling of genocide in Darfur in 2004 was generally met by a refusal across European governments to use the term in favour of letting a UN investigation determine the nature of the violence in Sudan (K. E. Smith 2010).

High-level EU officials have made strong statements in favour of genocide prevention on the occasion of the genocide commemoration day (9 December) or on the anniversaries of the Rwanda and Srebrenica genocides. However, neither the Council of the EU or the European Council have made a public and strategic commitment to genocide prevention, in contrast to the US which has declared that preventing genocide is a core national interest and moral duty (US Department of State 2022). Nor have most European governments made strategic commitments to genocide and atrocity prevention, though in 2017 Germany declared that preventing genocide is part of its 'raison d'Etat'. It has, however, been criticised for not implementing this commitment in a coherent strategy, and for showing 'hesitation or passivity', or even remaining silent, when mass atrocities have occurred (Hering and Stahl 2022; Hering, Hofmann, and Stappenbeck 2021).

With respect to ongoing or recent episodes of mass violence, EU institutions and officials have almost never used the term genocide, even to warn of the risks of a genocide. The Council of the EU referred to the 'risk of genocide' taking place in South Sudan in 2016, citing warnings from the UN Special Adviser on the Prevention of Genocide (Council of the EU 2016), but a similar warning about the risk in the Central African Republic in 2013–14 was not reflected in the language used by the Council (K. E. Smith 2018, 6–12). In other cases such as atrocities affecting the Rohingya in Myanmar, the Yazidis in Iraq or the Uyghurs in China, high-ranking EU officials and the Council have eschewed the term, instead referring to serious violations of human rights and international humanitarian law, crimes against humanity, war crimes, or atrocities (Council of the European Union 2015, 2018; Emmott 2021).

Why does the EU (its institutions and officials) eschew the specific term 'genocide', but not other terms describing atrocities in specific cases? First and obviously, the EU does not use the term genocide because all of the EU member states do not agree that the EU should do so. Only a minority of EU member states have ever used the term. Council conclusions on foreign policy matters are carefully drafted texts and require approval by all the member states, as do most declarations by high-ranking EU officials such as the High Representative. The wording is deliberately chosen and can be the subject of intense debate. According to an EU official who was involved in discussions on cases where mass atrocities were taking place during the 2010s, the use of the term 'genocide' occasionally arose but 'the balance went against using the term'. Discussions on the term were never contentious, however, as neither member states nor the EU institutions such as the External Action Service were pushing hard for its use (email exchange, 25 January 2023).

As Gürkan and Terzi (2024) suggest, awareness of capability gaps may play a role. The EU has instruments with which it can try to prevent genocide and other atrocities, from diplomatic tools to economic tools such as targeted aid or sanctions, to the use of civilian or military missions. However, there is little agreement within the EU about responding quickly to mass atrocity threats, especially using force, even as preventive deployments; the EU's capacity to do so is in any event still being developed (see de Franco, Meyer, and Smith 2015; Miskimmon 2012; Staunton and Ralph 2020). The capability gap plus lack of willingness to deploy force may inhibit use of the term genocide in specific situations because the expectations of intervention raised by referring to genocide could not be met. There has also been much pushback at the UN against the Responsibility to Protect – and especially against the prospect of military intervention resulting from it – further dampening any inclination to use an emotional term such as genocide (see Newman and Stefan 2020, 486).

There may also be doubts about whether atrocities meet the criteria under the Genocide Convention to be considered genocide. The issue, however, is why even the *risk* of genocide, or the *potential* for genocide, is not specifically named – especially when other actors (academics, human rights NGOs, international lawyers, other governments, or associations of refugees or émigrés) have highlighted those risks. Nor does using the term genocide mean that military intervention has to follow, given the range of other measures that could be taken to try to prevent genocide. This section examines the public justifications used by ministers and parliamentarians across the EU against using the term. Such justifications are not common, and indeed EU officials have rarely spelled out their views on 'genocide' in specific situations.

In the publicly available discourse on genocide, only rarely is the emotional resonance of the term specifically referred to: Macron's dismissal of the term in the Bucha case being one such example (Foy, Hall, and Astrasheuskaya 2022). The most common justification for not using the term is that there is a precise legal definition of the term, and only courts can decide if genocide has taken place and therefore individuals should be held accountable for the crime. The EU and many EU member states thus hold to the legal, rational approach regarding genocide designations.

The only public response to the use of the term from an EU official came during the EP debate on the resolution on the systematic murder of religious minorities by ISIS/Daesh. The then EU High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, Federica Mogherini (2016), stated:

Mr President, let me start with the issue of the definition of genocide. It was not through reticence that I did not address this issue in my opening remarks, but because a definition of genocide depends on very precise legal criteria. This work is ongoing in the competent institutions, namely in the United Nations in the appropriate framework.

With respect to the Rohingya case, Staunton and Ralph (2020, 675) note that:

the EU did not want to use the word 'genocide' in 2017 because there were concerns about the instrumentalisation of the principle, because it had legal implications that only the fact-finding mission could determine, and because such a move would have had to be agreed by the 28 member states, which tends to soften the language that can be used.

In the case of accusations regarding genocide in Ukraine, the *Financial Times* reported that 'the reluctance to accuse Russia of genocide stems from a fear of prejudicing any impartial investigation into the war, senior EU officials said, and a desire to prioritise the collecting of evidence' (Foy, Hall, and Astrasheuskaya 2022).

Member state ministers have been a bit more forthcoming about their reasons not to use the term. A lack of clear evidence is one such justification. In March 2022, for example,

the Italian Foreign Minister Di Maio declared that they did not have the facts to verify if there was a genocide in Ukraine (Redazione Open 2022).

The French, Swedish and Dutch governments have maintained that the term must be very precisely used, and that international courts decide on the question of its occurrence (Fittante 2022, 10; Reuters 2021; K. E. Smith 2010). For example, with respect to the purported genocide against the Yazidis, a spokesman for the Irish Ministry of Foreign Affairs argued that the legal definition of genocide is a very precise one, and must be done [sic] by a competent international or national court of law with the jurisdiction to try such cases, after an investigation meeting appropriate due process standards. Until such time as there is a ruling by a competent authority, states, including Ireland, are not in a position to use the precise legal term 'genocide' (McCarthy 2021).

This same argument has appeared in debates about China's treatment of the Uyghurs. The Dutch Foreign Minister Stef Blok, after the Dutch Parliament approved a resolution classifying China's treatment of Uyghurs as genocide, stated that 'government did not want to use the term genocide, as the situation has not been declared as such by the United Nations or by an international court' (Reuters 2021). After the French National Assembly also adopted a resolution recognising China's violence against the Uyghurs as genocide, a spokesman for the government 'recognised what he called "systematic violence" against the Uyghurs, but said any formal use of the term genocide must come from international organizations, and not the government' (RFI 2022). In the Italian parliament, several MPs objected to the use of the term in a draft resolution condemning crimes against the Uyghurs so the final version omitted it (Respinti 2021).

Sweden's government has also stated its adherence to the legal approach to genocide designations. Former Swedish Foreign Minister Margot Wallstrom declared, during a debate on recognising a past genocide (the 1915 Armenian genocide), that 'the concept of genocide is difficult and sensitive, as well as who is to decide whether it is precisely this legal concept that should be used. Governments around the world rarely comment on the matter, for good reason, because we believe it is the courts that should use the term' (Fittante 2022, 10). The Latvian President, Egils Levits, acknowledged that courts decide if it is genocide but he nonetheless declared that what he had seen in Ukraine in early April 2022 had 'all the signs of genocide' (LETA/TBT staff 2022).

There is inconsistency, however. The French government may generally hold the position that genocide is determination made by courts, but President Macron used the term to describe atrocities against the Rohingya (Rédaction Europe1.FR 2017). The Irish government also takes the same position, but in 2022 the Prime Minister still tweeted that Russia was committing genocide in Ukraine (Martin 2022).

So to the extent that European ministers and EU officials have justified not using the term, they have relied on the argument that it is a 'precise' legal term and must be used only in competent courts. Their statements make no references to the risks of a possible genocide. Their justifications do not engage with other arguments favouring the use of the term, including showing empathy for victims, dissuading potential perpetrators, laying the grounds for holding individuals accountable in competent courts, or signalling anger at the violation or potential violation of a fundamental international norm.

The EU's legal approach to genocide designations reflects what Luuk van Middelaar (2019, 5–6) describes as 'de-dramatization': the rational, economy-oriented European

integration process was a 'response to a surfeit of drama during and immediately after the Second World War'. The EU's foreign policy cooperation process has been institutionalised and legalised (M. E. Smith 2004). The attachment to process, to law, to 'rationality' is deeply entrenched in the EU. This does not mean emotions never play a part in EU foreign policy-making, but the case of genocide designations illustrates that where there is 'too much emotion', refuge can be found in de-dramatised legal rationality.

European practices of naming genocide

However, avoidance of the term 'genocide' is not universal in Europe, with use of the term evident over the past decade by some ministers and parliaments across the EU (see Table 1). The legalistic position that only competent courts can make genocide determinations has been challenged, and although it is not clear why there has been pushback against the legal approach across different countries, there has been resistance to excluding parliamentarians and governments from expressing their views. In 2016, the Dutch House of Representatives requested legal advice on the scope for, and desirability and significance of the use of the term genocide by politicians. The resulting 2017 report stated that 'the assertion that only the courts can make a determination as to whether conduct meets the legal definition of genocide or crimes against humanity needs to be gualified.' The government bears the primary responsibility for determining the genocide has been or is being committed in another state. Further, 'it is possible for a parliament to adopt an autonomous position' though this would have 'no special significance in international law', and it could invite the government to make a determination that genocide is being committed (Kamminga 2018). The US government has also used the term without waiting for a court to do so, making genocide determinations in eight cases (see Biden 2021; Blinken 2022; Buchwald and Keith 2019).

Table 1 lists cases of ongoing or quite recent violence in which genocide has been named by a high-ranking minister or leader of an EU member state, a parliament in an EU member state, or the European Parliament. There are only four cases in the past decade: violence against the Rohingyas in Myanmar in 2017–8; against the Uyghurs in China (ongoing); against the Yezidis and other minorities in territories controlled by ISIS/Daesh in 2015–17; and against Ukrainians after the 2022 Russian invasion. Only the European Parliament has used the term in all four cases: ISIS/Daesh was committing genocide against Christians, Yazidis and other religious minorities (European Parliament 2016); the crimes committed by the Myanmar military constitute genocide (European Parliament 2018, 2019); there is a 'serious risk of genocide' in the Xinjiang region of China (European Parliament 2022b); and gender-based violence in Ukraine could constitute an act of genocide (European Parliament 2022a). There is not the space in this article to delve deeply into the variations in the practice of naming genocides across Europe, so here only a few observations can be offered.

Firstly, it is evident that parliaments are more willing to use the term than ministers. Ministers are likely to be more aware of the expectations that using the term genocide raise for their governments and the implications for the country's foreign relations, and thus could be expected to be more cautious about using the term. It does not seem surprising that so far, no minister has used the term genocide with respect to the Uyghurs, given the particular sensitivities (and interests) of relations with China. Parliaments also presumably try to reflect the views of their constituents who may press for use of the term and action to be taken.

Across the four cases, seven national parliaments called the atrocities against the Yazidis genocide, five used the term with respect to atrocities against the Uyghurs, six used the term with respect to Russian atrocities in Ukraine, but only one used the term with respect to the Rohingya. The Dutch parliament used the term in three cases, while the French National Assembly, Belgian parliament and Czech Senate used it in two. In the case of Russian atrocities in Ukraine, most of the parliaments (and ministers) who used the term are from Central European states – seemingly reflecting the shared legacy of those countries' relations with Russia/the Soviet Union and their heightened awareness of the threat of Russian aggression and past atrocities (see David and LD 2024).

Within the parliaments (national parliaments and the EP), 'genocide' is named after careful consideration of evidence presented by victims, and reports of NGOs (such as Human Rights Watch) and international lawyers.¹ It is a term that is considered to be an accurate description of what is happening (interview, 8 March 2023). Precedents set by other parliaments can influence discussions: for example, the fact that the European Parliament was not the first parliament to use the term genocide in relation to the Uyghurs was known, and the evidence and arguments presented in other parliaments influenced the EP debate (interview, 21 February 2023; see also McGarry 2017).

There is a clear desire to bear witness and to demonstrate solidarity and empathy with victims, including victims (and relatives) who are in Europe (interview 16 February 2023). In the case of Russian atrocities in Ukraine, many of the ministers' and parliaments' usages of the term explicitly refer to innocent civilians (Just Security 2023). In other cases, civil society groups comprised of victims have pushed for their suffering to be recognised as genocide (post-hoc). The World Uyghur Congress (2021), the European Rohingya Council (2022), and Nadia's Initiative (2023) – among others – have pressed for governments and the EU to recognise that genocide has taken or is taking place, and to take actions including imposing sanctions, prosecuting perpetrators and aiding victims. Their requests have played a role in convincing parliamentarians (national and European) and ministers to consider using the term (interview 21 February 2023). For example, in relation to the 2023 German parliament resolution recognising the genocide against the Yazidis, German Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock – speaking directly to victims in the Bundestag's gallery – declared that Germany was now remembering what had been done to the Yazidis and accepting an obligation to continue to look for missing female victims of ISIS and push for prosecution of perpetrators at the ICC. She clearly indicated the intention to show empathy and respect for the victims: the testimony of victims 'have given us and the world a wake-up call enabling us to make this decision together here in parliament today and to put a name to what was done to you: genocide committed against the Yazidis' (Baerbock 2023).

Parliaments also push for specific actions to follow the concern that a genocide is being perpetrated. The European Parliament's resolutions have called for evidence to be collected and situations to be referred to the ICC (European Parliament 2016, 2018, 2019, 2022b). As one MEP reported, politicians can try to start the process of investigating and prosecuting crimes, and naming genocide puts that crime on the agenda of international criminal tribunals (interview 8 March 2023). Sanctions on perpetrators are supported in all cases. The resolutions in other parliaments are similar: a request for their government to name genocide, and for stronger action to be taken, including sanctions and demands for investigations and prosecutions (see Table 1 sources). The declarations by government ministers are much briefer, condemning genocide and referring for the most part to the need to prosecute perpetrators (see Table 1 sources). Notably absent in all of the declarations and resolutions are calls for military action of any sort (such as preventive deployments).

The EP has generally not called on the EU and its member states to use the term genocide – with the exception of the case of the systematic murder of Yezidis and other minorities by ISIS/Daesh, in which several MEPs called directly on the High Representative (at the time, Federica Mogherini) to use the term (European Parliament 2016, 2019, 2022a, 2022b). In April 2016, 104 MEPs also wrote to Mogherini asking the EU to recognise the genocide of the Yazidis. She never responded (Gotev 2016; Hautela 2016).

In sum, a small minority of ministers and parliaments in EU member states and the European Parliament have used the term 'genocide' to describe ongoing or recent atrocities. The reasons for doing so include a desire to show empathy to and solidarity with victims, as well as calling for specific actions to be taken to try to prevent further genocidal violence and punish perpetrators. National parliamentarians and MEPs have put some pressure on high-level EU officials to recognise specifically that a 'genocide' has been perpetrated. But the EU – the Council and EU leadership – has largely avoided the term.

Implications and conclusions

Shying away from strong, emotional language could be seen as a strength: it avoids escalating crisis situations, avoids 'politicising' terminology, and reduces expectations of action that might be hard to deliver and could carry consequences for EU economic and strategic interests. By not using the term genocide, the EU avoids a potential 'emotions-action gap': a gap between the emotions expressed in declarations and statements, and the subsequent action taken to back it up (K. E. Smith 2021, 303). By avoiding the use of a contentious and emotional term such as genocide, the EU does not raise expectations that it will take action commensurate with violation of the norm against genocide, and particularly the social norm.

However, neither the rhetoric nor the action may match the moment. This has several implications for EU foreign policy. Firstly, avoidance of the term genocide will inevitably disappoint – and possibly contribute to the trauma of – those who perceive themselves as victims of genocide. The failure to show empathy and demonstrate solidarity with victims may open up a different sort of gap, one in which the non-emotional response of the EU fails to live up to the expectations of victims and their supporters.

Secondly, avoiding the term could undermine the norm against genocide. For example, even as evidence of genocide against the Yazidis and other minorities was building, at the time the EU did not signal concern that the norm was potentially being violated, though it did condemn war crimes and crimes against humanity (see, for example, Council of the European Union 2015).

Thirdly, avoidance of the term has implications for the EU's response to specific situations in which genocide may be occurring or could occur. In this way, the

14 👄 K. E. SMITH

emotional resonance of the term genocide, which has contributed to the widespread preference for a legalistic approach to genocide designation (post hoc, after a court so rules), acts as a constraint on the EU's response to purported genocide. EU officials and diplomats have often argued that EU policies to promote human rights and prevent conflict will also prevent mass atrocities (Staunton and Ralph 2020, 667–8). But this is to ignore the contradictions inherent in such an approach. Staunton and Ralph point out that the EU's strategy of supporting a democratic transition in Myanmar meant not recognising the particular vulnerability of the Rohingya to genocide and taking steps to try to prevent genocidal violence against them, so as not to destabilise the government. The EU's refusal to view the situation through a 'mass atrocity lens' and consider that genocide was a risk then had consequences. By not identifying and calling out the real risks of genocide, the EU failed to trigger the use of atrocity prevention tools which might have lessened the violence (Staunton and Ralph 2020, 671-78). Instead, the EU imposed limited targeted measures months after the atrocities of 2017 (K. E. Smith 2018, 15–17).

Similarly, EU member states did not seem to appreciate the implications of the warning signs of mass atrocities in the run-up to Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022. For months, Russia's elite vocally and openly had called into question the very existence of Ukraine and Ukrainians (Snyder 2022). Immediately after the invasion the European Council did call on Russia to respect international humanitarian law, but it was only after the Bucha massacres that the EU's language on atrocities (war crimes) strengthened (see European Council 2022b, 2022b 2022a). Yet a failure to take into consideration the genocidal nature of the violence means also missing crucial aspects of the drivers of violence as well as the prospects for ending it. Not acknowledging the extreme threats against Ukraine underestimates Ukraine's motivation to defend itself: it is fighting to remain in existence. EU policies that fail to take this into account risk backfiring.

Words matter, especially words with such a strong emotional resonance as genocide. The EU's response to purported violations of the norm against genocide has been constrained by the emotional resonance of the word genocide. Eschewing the use of the term 'genocide' may 'de-escalate' a crisis, but it can also minimise or underestimate the violence, fail to show empathy with victims, and slow down or block action that could be taken to try to prevent genocide or other mass atrocities. This can impede the EU from effectively fulfilling its commitments to protect human rights, uphold international law and foster peace and security.

Note

1. The preambles to the European Parliament's resolutions on the four cases contain multiple references to sources of evidence on which the resolution is based (European Parliament 2016, 2018, 2019, 2022a, 2022b). See also Belgian Chamber of Representatives (2021), which refers to many sources of evidence for genocide.

Acknowledgments

Many thanks to Antoaneta Dimitrova, Adrian Gallagher, Seda Gürkan, Simon Koschut, Terzi Özlem, two anonymous reviewers, and the participants of the JEI authors' workshop and a workshop on emotions in European politics at the University of Amsterdam, both in 2023, for their very helpful and constructive comments on this article.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

List of interviews

Assistant to Member of the European Parliament, Brussels Member of the European Parliament, Brussels Member of the Parliament of The Netherlands Official, European External Action Service

References

- Akhavan, Payam. 2011. "Preventing Genocide: Measuring Success by What Does Not Happen." Criminal Law Forum 22 (1–2): 1–33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10609-011-9130-8.
- Akhrif, Halima, and Simon Koschut. 2024. "Emotion and Norms in International Shaming Practices." In *Contesting the World: Norm Research in Theory and Practice*, edited by Phil Orchard and Antje Wiener. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Asiran, Abdullah. 2019. "Dutch House of Reps Adopts Resolution for Rohingya." *Anadolu Ajansi*. Accessed July 5. https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/dutch-house-of-reps-adopts-resolution-for-rohingya/1523637.
- Assemblée Nationale. 2016. "Compte Rendu Intégral." Accessed December 8. https://www.assem blee-nationale.fr/14/cri/2016-2017/20170075.asp#P931833.
- Baerbock, Annalena. 2023. "Speech by Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock on the Occasion of the Recognition and Commemoration of the Genocide of the Yazidis." Accessed January 19, 2023. https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/recognition-genocide-yazidis/2574446.
- BAS News. 2022. "Luxembourg Parliament Formally Recognises Yezidi Genocide." BAS News. Accessed November 9, 2022. https://www.basnews.com/en/babat/782383.
- Beauregard, Philippe. 2022. "International Emotional Resonance: Explaining Transatlantic Economic Sanctions Against Russia." *Cooperation and Conflict* 57 (1): 25–42. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 00108367211027609.
- Belgian Chamber of Representatives. 2021. Résolution visant à reconnaître et à poursuivre les crimes de génocide à l'encontre des Yézidis ainsi qu'à leur venir en aide', 15 July, Document 55K1766.
- Biden, Joe. 2021. "Statement by President Biden on Armenian Remembrance Day." Accessed April 24, 2021. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/24/state ment-by-president-joe-biden-on-armenian-remembrance-day/.
- Blinken, Anthony. 2022. "'Secretary Anthony J Blinken on the Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity in Burma." Accessed March 21, 2022'. https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blin ken-at-the-united-states-holocaust-memorial-museum/.
- Brudholm, Thomas, and Johannes Lang, eds. 2018. *Emotions and Mass Atrocity: Philosophical and Theoretical Explorations*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Buchwald, Todd F., and Adam Keith. 2019. *By Any Other Name: How, When, and Why the US Government Has Made Genocide Determinations*. Washington, DC: United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, Simon-Skjodt Center for the Prevention of Genocide.

16 🕢 K. E. SMITH

- Council of the EU. 2022. "Declaration by the High Representative on Behalf of the EU on Russian Atrocities Committed in Bucha and Other Ukrainian towns." Accessed April 4. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/04/04/ukraine-declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-russian-atrocities-committed-in-bucha-and-other-ukrainian-towns/.
- Council of the European Union. 1994. "Press Release General Affairs Council, Document 6883/94 (Presse 88-G), 16/17 May."

Council of the European Union. 2015. "Council Conclusions on Iraq." document 15016/15, December 14.

- Council of the European Union. 2016. "South Sudan Council Conclusions." Document no. 14964/ 16, December 12.
- Council of the European Union. 2018. "Council Conclusions on Myanmar/Burma', Document 6418/ 18, 26 February."
- Cushman, Thomas. 2003. "Is Genocide Preventable? Some Theoretical Considerations." Journal of Genocide Research 5 (4): 523–542. https://doi.org/10.1080/1462352032000149486.
- Dahm, Julia. 2023. "German Parliament Condemns IS Crimes Against Yazidi As Genocide." *Euractiv*. Accessed January 20, 2023. https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/german-parliament-condemns-is-crimes-against-yazidi-as-genocide/.
- David, Maxine, and L.D. 2024. "Russia's War on Ukraine: Unbottled Emotions and the Conditioning of the EU's Russia Policy." *Journal of European Integration*.
- de Franco, Chiara, Christoph Meyer, and Karen E. Smith. 2015. ""living by Example"? The European Union and the Implementation of the Responsibility to Protect (R2P)." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 53 (5): 994–1009. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.12240.
- de Mareschal, Edouard. 2016. "Le Sénat vote une résolution pour reconnaître le «génocide» des minorités d'Orient." Le Figaro. Accessed December 6, 2016. https://www.lefigaro.fr/international/ 2016/12/06/01003-20161206ARTFIG00322-le-senat-vote-une-resolution-pour-reconnaitre-legenocide-des-minorites-d-orient.php.
- Dutch News. 2021. "Attacks on Yazidi Were Genocide, Dutch MPs say." Dutch News.Nl. Accessed July 7, 2021. https://www.dutchnews.nl/news/2021/07/attacks-on-yazidi-in-iraq-were-genocidedutch-mps-say/.
- Emmott, Robin. 2021. "EU Extends Human Rights Sanctions, Including on Chinese Officials." *Reuters*, November 24.
- European Council. 2022a. "Conclusions." EUCO 1/22, 24-25 March.
- European Council. 2022b. "Conclusions on Russia's Unprovoked and Unjustified Military Aggression Against Ukraine." Accessed February 24. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/pressreleases/2022/02/24/european-council-conclusions-24-february-2022/.
- European Parliament. 2016. "Resolution 2016/2529(RSP) of 4 February 2016 on the Systematic Mass Murder of Religious Minorities by the So-Called 'ISIS/Daesh'." https://www.europarl.europa.eu/ doceo/document/CRE-8-2016-01-20-ITM-016_EN.html; .
- European Parliament. 2018. "Resolution 2018/2841(RSP) of 13 September 2018 on Myanmar."
- European Parliament. 2019. "Resolution 2019/2822(RSP) of 19 September 2019 on Myanmar, Notably the Situation of the Rohingya." https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/CRE-9-2019-09-19-ITM-004-02_EN.html; .
- European Parliament. 2022a. "Resolution 2022/2655(RSP) of 19 May 2022 on the Fight Against Impunity for War Crimes in Ukraine." https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/CRE-9-2022-05-19-ITM-003_EN.html.
- European Parliament. 2022b. "Resolution 2022/2700 (RSP) of 9 June 2022 on the Human Rights Situation in Xinjiang." https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/CRE-9-2022-06-08-ITM -019-01_EN.html;.
- The European Rohingya Council. "Human Rights Day: The Human Rights of Rohingya Too Are Universal, inalienable." *Press Release*. Accessed December 10, 2022. https://www.theerc.eu/human-rights-day-the-human-rights-of-rohingya-too-are-universal-inalienable/.
- European Union External Action. 2018. "EU Responsibility to Protect Atrocity Prevention Toolkit', Ref. Ares(2018)6371059, September."

- Ferguson, Kate. 2021. "Genocide Designations Aren't Enough to Stop Mass Atrocities." *World Politics Review*, September 7.
- Finkel, Evgeny. 2010. "In Search of Lost Genocide: Historical Policy and International Politics in Post-1989 Eastern Europe." *Global Society* 21 (1): 51–70. https://doi.org/10.1080/13600820903432027.
- Fittante, Daniel. 2022. "Sweden's 'Complicated' Relationship with Genocide Recognition." Acta Sociologica, online first. 66 (4): 388–401. https://doi.org/10.1177/00016993221141587.
- Foy, Henry, Ben Hall, and Nastassia Astrasheuskaya. 2022. "Macron Eschews Biden's Accusation of Genocide." *Financial Times*, April 14.
- Gallagher, Adrian. 2013. Genocide and Its Threat to Contemporary International Order. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Gallagher, Adrian. 2021. "To Name and Shame or Not, and if So, How? A Pragmatic Analysis of Naming and Shaming the Chinese Government Over Mass Atrocity Crimes Against the Uyghurs and Other Muslim Minorities in Xinjiang." *Journal of Global Security Studies* 6 (4): 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1093/jogss/ogab013.
- Gerin, Roseanne. 2021. "Belgium, Czech Republic Legislatures Pass Uyghur Genocide Declarations." Radio Free Asia. Accessed June 15. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/genocidedeclarations-06152021171101.html.
- Gotev, Georgi. 2016. "MEPs: EU Should Recognise ISIS Crimes Against the Yazidi As Genocide." *EurActiv*, December 12.
- Gürkan, Seda, and Özlem Terzi. 2024. "Introduction: Emotions in EU Foreign Policy: When and How Do They Matter?" *Journal of European Integration*.
- Hall, Todd. 2015. *Emotional Diplomacy: Official Emotion on the International Stage*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Hansard. 2016. "House of Commons, Daesh: Genocide of Minorities, Vol. 68, Debated on 20 April 2016." https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2016-04-20/debates/16042036000001/ DaeshGenocideOfMinorities.
- Hansen, Lene. 2006. Security As Practice: Discourse Analysis and the Bosnian War. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Harff, Barbara. 2003. "No Lessons Learned from the Holocaust? Assessing Risks of Genocide and Political Mass Murder Since 1955." *American Political Science Review* 97 (1): 57–73. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/S0003055403000522.
- Hautela, Heidi. 2016. "EU Must Recognise Yazidi Genocide." Accessed December 12, 2016. https:// heidihautala.fi/fi/eu-must-recognise-yazidi-genocide/.
- Henley, John. 2022. "EU Leaders Denounce "Possible genocide" in Ukraine As Russia Issues Denials." *The Guardian*. Accessed April 4, 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/apr/04/euleaders-denounce-possible-genocide-ukraine-russia-denials.
- Hering, Robin, Gregor Hofmann, and Jens Stappenbeck. 2021. "Preventing Mass Atrocities: Germany Finally Needs a Strategy." *PeaceLab Blog*. Accessed May 26, 2021. https://peacelab.blog/2021/05/ preventing-mass-atrocities-germany-finally-needs-a-strategy.
- Hering, Robin, and Bernhard Stahl. 2022. "From Kosovo Rush to Mass Atrocities' Hush: German Debates Since Unification." *Comparative Southeast European Studies* 70 (2): 246–266. https://doi.org/10.1515/soeu-2022-0016.
- Hudson, John, Adela Suliman, Tyler Pager, and Jennifer Hassan. 2022. "As Leaders Debate "Genocide", a Growing Focus on Atrocities in Ukraine." *Washington Post*. Accessed April 13. https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2022/04/13/macron-biden-ukraine-genocide/.
- International Court of Justice. 2006. "Application of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Bosnia and Herzegovina V." Serbia and Montenegro. Accessed July 11. https://www.icj-cij.org/en/case/91/judgments.
- International Court of Justice. 2023. "Allegations of Genocide Under the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Ukraine V. Russian Federation), Latest Developments." https://www.icj-cij.org/en/case/182.
- Just Security. 2023. "Compilation of Countries' Statements Calling Russian Actions "Genocide"." https://www.justsecurity.org/81564/compilation-of-countries-statements-calling-russian-actions -in-ukraine-genocide/.

K. E. SMITH

- Kamminga, Menno T. 2018. "The Scope for and the Significance and Desirability of the Use of the Term 'Genocide' by Politicians: Joint Advisory Report by the Netherlands Advisory Committee on Issues of Public International Law and the External Advisor on Public International Law (March 2017)." Netherlands International Law Review 65:83-101. https://link.springer.com/arti cle/10.1007/s40802-018-0106-9.
- Koinova, Maria. 2019. "Diaspora Coalition-Building for Genocide Recognition: Armenians, Assyrians and Kurds." Ethnic and Racial Studies 42 (11): 1890–1910. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2019. 1572908.
- Koschut, Simon. 2024. "Feeling European? The EU As an Emotional Community." Journal of European Integration.
- Krain, Matthew. 2012. "J'accuse! Does Naming and Shaming Perpetrators Reduce the Severity of Genocides or Politicides?" International Studies Quarterly 56 (3): 574–589. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1468-2478.2012.00732.x.
- Lang, Berel. 2005. "The Evil in Genocide." In Genocide and Human Rights: A Philosophical Guide, edited by John K. Roth. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Lemkin, Raphael. 1948. "Genocide As a Crime Under International Law." United Nations Bulletin 4 (2): 70-71.
- LETA/TBT staff. 2022. "Latvian President Says There Are Signs of Genocide in Ukraine." The Baltic Times. Accessed April 16. https://www.baltictimes.com/latvian_president_says_there_are_signs_ of genocide in ukraine/.
- Levy, Clifford J. 2009. "How Russia Defines Genocide Down." The New York Times, August 8.
- Liptak, Kevin. 2022. "Biden Calls Atrocities in Ukraine a "Genocide" for the First Time." CNN. Accessed April 12. https://edition.cnn.com/2022/04/12/politics/biden-iowa-genocide/index.html.
- Martin, Micheál. 2022. tweet. Accessed April 8. https://twitter.com/MichealMartinTD/status/ 1512534459085688838?ref src=twsrc%5Etfw.
- McCarthy, Hanna. 2021. "Ireland and the Yazidi Struggle for Justice After IS Ravaged Their Homeland." The Irish Examiner. Accessed December 21. https://www.irishexaminer.com/news/ spotlight/arid-40764990.html.
- McGarry, Patsy. 2017. "Government Urged to Recognise ISIS Actions As "Genocide"." Irish Times. Accessed May 2. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/government-urged-to-recognise-isisactions-as-genocide-1.3067989.
- Mercer, Jonathan. 2006. "Human Nature and the First Image: Emotion in International Politics." Journal of International Relations and Development 9 (3): 288–303. https://doi.org/10.1057/pal grave.jird.1800091.
- Minder, Raphael. 2024. "West Concerned About Russia Rekindling Moldova's Frozen Conflict." Financial Times, February 29.
- Ministero degli Affari Esteri e della Cooperazione Internazionale. 2015. "Siria: Attachi Hasake:; Gentiloni, genocidio inaccetabile." Accessed February 26. https://www.esteri.it/it/sala_stampa/ archivionotizie/comunicati/2015/02/siria-attacchi-hasake-gentiloni/.
- Miskimmon, Alistair. 2012. "German Foreign Policy and the Libya Crisis." German Politics 21 (4): 392-410. https://doi.org/10.1080/09644008.2012.739610.
- Mogherini, Federica. 2016. "Intervention in European Parliament Debate on the Systematic Mass Murder of Religious Minorities by the So-Called 'ISIS/Daesh." https://www.europarl.europa.eu/ doceo/document/CRE-8-2016-01-20-ITM-016_EN.html.
- Moses, Dirk. 2022. "The Ukraine Genocide Debate Reveals the Limits of International Law." Lawfare Blog. Accessed May 16. https://www.lawfareblog.com/ukraine-genocide-debate-reveals-limitsinternational-law.
- Mulaj, Klejda, ed. 2021. Postgenocide: Interdisciplinary Reflections on the Effects of Genocide. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Nadia's Initiative. 2023. "Nadia Murad's Statement on Recognition of the Yazidi Genocide by the German Government." Accessed January 19. https://www.nadiasinitiative.org/news/nadiamurads-statement-on-recognition-of-yazidi-genocide-by-german-government.

- Newman, Edward, and Critina G. Stefan. 2020. "Normative Power Europe? The EU's Embrace of the Responsibility to Protect in a Transitional International Order." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 58 (2): 472–490. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.12953.
- Power, Samantha. 2002. 'A Problem from Hell': America and the Age of Genocide. New York: Basic Books.
- President of Ukraine. 2023. "Daria Herasymchuk Informed Representatives of Germany and the Netherlands about Illegal Deportation of Ukrainian Children by Russia." Accessed January 13. https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/darya-gerasimchuk-poinformuvala-predstavnikiv-nimechchini-ta-80365.
- Rédaction Europe1.FR. 2017. "Rohingyas: Macron évoque un "génocide en cours" en Birmanie." *Europe 1*. Accessed September 20. https://www.europe1.fr/international/rohingyas-macron-evoque-un-genocide-en-cours-en-birmanie-3441599.
- Redazione Open. 2022. "Di Maio: Non abbiamo elementi per parlare di genocidio in Ucraina. Riparta il processo di pace." *Open*. Accessed April 15. https://www.open.online/2022/04/15/guerra-russia-ucraina-di-maio-genocidio/.
- Respinti, Marco. 2021. "Italian Parliament Condemns CCP's Crimes Against Uyghurs." Bitter Winter. Accessed May 27. https://bitterwinter.org/italian-parliament-condemns-ccps-crimes-againstuyghurs/.
- Reuters. 2021. "Dutch Parliament: China's Treatment of Uyghurs is Genocide." Reuters. Accessed February 25. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-netherlands-china-uighurs-idUSKBN2AP2CI.
- RFI. 2022. "French Parliament Adopts Resolution Denouncing China's Uyghur "Genocide"." RFI. Accessed January 20. https://www.rfi.fr/en/france/20220120-french-parliament-adopts-resolution-denouncing-china-s-uyghur-genocide.
- Ringrose, Michelle E. 2020. "The Politicization of the Genocide Label: Genocide Rhetoric in the UN Security Council." Genocide Studies & Prevention: An International Journal 14 (1): 124–142. https:// doi.org/10.5038/1911-9933.14.1.1603.
- Rudaw. 2021. "Rudaw, 'Belgian Parliament Unanimously Recognises Yazidi Genocide." Rudaw. July 15. https://www.rudaw.net/english/world/15072021.
- Sands, Philippe. 2020. "Genocide or Not, the Uighurs Need Urgent International Support." *Financial Times*, July 28.
- Schabas, William. 2009. *Genocide in International Law: The Crime of Crimes*. 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Schabas, William. 2022. "Genocide and Ukraine: Do Words Mean What We Choose Them to Mean?" *Journal of International Criminal Justice* 20 (4): 834–857. https://doi.org/10.1093/jicj/mqac042.
- Scheffer, David. 2012. "Defuse the Lexicon of Slaughter." International Herald Tribune, February 24.
- Shue, Henry. 2004. "Limiting Sovereignty." In *Humanitarian Intervention and International Relations*, edited by Jennifer Welsh. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sky News. 2022. "Ukraine War: Zelenskyy Accuses Russia of "Genocide" As Western Leaders Condemn "Despicable" Civilian Killings." Sky News. Accessed April 4. https://news.sky.com/ story/ukraine-war-zelenskyy-accuses-russia-of-genocide-as-western-leaders-condemndespicable-civilian-killings-12581968.

Smith, Karen E. 2010. Genocide and the Europeans. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Smith, Karen E. 2018. The EU and the Responsibility to Protect in an Illiberal Era. *Dahrendorf Forum Working Paper No. 3.*
- Smith, Karen E. 2021. "Emotions and EU Foreign Policy." International Affairs 97 (2): 287–304. https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiaa218.
- Smith, Michael E. 2004. *Europe's Foreign and Security Policy: The Institutionalization of Cooperation*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Snyder, Timothy. 2022. "Putin Has Long Fantacized About a World without Ukrainians. Now We See What That Means." The Washington Post. Accessed March 23. https://www.washingtonpost.com/ opinions/2022/03/23/putin-genocide-language-ukraine-wipe-out-state-identity/.
- Staunton, Eglantine, and Jason Ralph. 2020. "The Responsibility to Protect Norm Cluster and the Challenge of Atrocity Prevention: An Analysis of the European Union's Strategy in Myanmar."

20 👄 K. E. SMITH

European Journal of International Relations 26 (3): 660–686. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1354066119883001.

- Subotić, Jelena, and Ayşe Zarakol. 2020. "Hierarchies, Emotions, and Memory in International Relations." In *The Power of Emotions in World Politics*, edited by Simon Koschut. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Sytas, Andrius. 2021. "Lithuanian Parliament Latest to Call China's Treatment of Uyghurs "Genocide"." Reuters. Accessed May 20. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/lithuanianparliament-latest-call-chinas-treatment-uyghurs-genocide-2021-05-20/.
- Task Force on the EU Prevention of Mass Atrocities. 2013. 'The EU and the Prevention of Mass Atrocities: An Assessment of Strengths and Weaknesses'. Budapest: Budapest Centre for the International Prevention of Genocide and Mass Atrocities.
- United Nations General Assembly. 2005. "2005 World Summit Outcome." Resolution 60/1, September 16.
- UN Office of Genocide Prevention and the Responsibility to Protect. 2014. *Framework of Analysis for Atrocity Crimes: A Tool for Prevention*. United Nations.
- UN Office of Genocide Prevention and the Responsibility to Protect. n.d. 'When to Refer to a Situation As "Genocide"', Guidance Note No. 1."
- US Department of State. 2022. "U.S. Strategy to Anticipate, Prevent and Respond to Atrocities." https://www.state.gov/atrocity-prevention/.
- US Genocide Prevention Task Force. 2008. *Preventing Genocide a Blueprint for U.S. Policymakers*. Washington, DC: United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, The American Academic of Diplomacy, the United States Institute of Peace.
- Valentino, Benjamin. 2000. "Final Solutions: The Causes of Mass Killing and Genocide." Security Studies 9 (3): 1–59. https://doi.org/10.1080/09636410008429405.
- van Middelaar, Luuk. 2019. *Alarums and Excursions: Improvising Politics on the European Stage*. Newcastle upon Tyne: Agenda.
- Weiss-Wendt, Anton. 2017. *The Soviet Union and the Gutting of the UN Genocide Convention*. Madison: The University of Wisconsin Press.
- World Uyghur Congress. 2021. "Press Release: WUC Calls on Belgian Chamber to Recognize Uyghur Genocide." Accessed May 3. https://www.uyghurcongress.org/en/press-release-wuc-calls-on-belgian-chamber-to-recognize-uyghur-genocide/.
- Wouters, Jan, and Sten Verhoeven. 2005. "The Prohibition of Genocide as a Norm of lus Cogens and its Implications for the Enforcement of the Law of Genocide." *International Criminal Law Review* 5 (3): 401–416. https://doi.org/10.1163/1571812054940049.
- Yazda. 2019. "Portuguese Parliament Recognised the Yazidi Genocide Committed by ISIS: Joint Statement." Estoril Conferences and Yazda (civil society organisation), November 29. https://www.yazda.org/portuguese-parliament-recognised-the-yazidi-genocide-committed-by-isis-joint -statement.